SUNRISE WALDORF SCHOOL REVISED PARENT HANDBOOK

A Guide for Families



2023 V1
SUNRISE WALDORF SCHOOL
2148 Lakeside Road, Duncan, V9L 6M3

Contents

Welcome to Sunrise Waldorf School	5
Sunrise Waldorf School Mission Statement	6
School Philosophy	6
School Information	7
Speed, Parking Lot, and School Zone	7
Event Parking	8
Daily Schedule	8
Kindergarten and Preschool	8
Notifying the office in case of lateness or absence	9
School Organization	9
Sunrise Educational Society	9
Board of Directors	9
Head of School	10
Education Director	10
Teachers	10
Full Faculty	11
Faculty Chair	11
Committees	11
School Committees	11
Board Committees	12
Administration	12
Sunrise Waldorf School Parent Association	13
PA Initiatives	13
Volunteering - A Parent's Commitment	13
Parent Lending Library	13
School Office	14
Admissions and Administration	14
Admissions:	14
Grade 1 Readiness:	14
Re-registration:	15
Withdrawal:	15
Communications	15

Email and texting policy	
New Employee, PA, and Board Emails	17
Process for Resolving Concerns	
Teachers and Parents in Partnership	
Parent Evenings	
Parent Teacher Conferences	
Class Parent Role	20
Care Coordinating Group.	20
The Heartbeat of Discipline	21
Student Code of Conduct	21
Social and Emotional Wellbeing	21
Physical Safety	22
Study environment	22
Suspension and Expulsion Policy	23
Child Abuse Policy	23
Progress Reports	23
Assessments	23
Student Dress Code	24
Safety	24
Jewelry Class 1-5:	24
Jewelry Class 6-8:	24
Freedom of Movement	25
Promoting a Study Environment	25
Festivals and Recitals	25
Lost and Found	
Media Guidelines	26
What do we mean by (electronic) media?	
Early Childhood	26
Grades One to Four	27
Grades Five and Six	27
Grades Seven and Eight	27
Smartphones	28
Cameras during performances	28

Supervision	28
Before & After School	28
Playground Safety	28
School Closure	29
Alcohol and Smoking	29
Dogs	29
Adult Bathrooms	29
Food	30
Allergies	30
Events at Sunrise	30
Assemblies and Performances	30
Festivals	30
Religion and Spirituality	31
Field Trips	31
Fire, Lockdown, Hold and Secure, and Earthquake Drills	32
Library	32
Accidents	32
First Aid	33
Immunization	33
Communicable Diseases	33
Campus	34
Gardens and Outdoor Educational Spaces	34
Parent & Community Garden Volunteering	34
Maintenance and Upkeep	34
Commitment to the Environment	34
Scents and Chemicals	34
Privacy Policy	34
Financial Information	35
Tuition Adjustment	35
Donations to the School	36
Grade School	36
Curriculum	36
Specialty Subjects	39

	Eurythmy	39
	PHE	39
	French	39
	All students from Grade 1 up have French class twice a week	39
	Strings	39
	Handwork	39
	Woodwork	39
Scł	nool Verse	40
	To Wonder at Beauty	40

Welcome to Sunrise Waldorf School

Dear Parents,

Welcome to Sunrise Waldorf School! We are delighted to share this journey with you. This Handbook is designed as a resource and tool by which parents can understand the background and operational aspects of our school and community.

Our school stands on the traditional, ancestral, and unceded territory of the Hul'q'umi'num (Hul-ka-MEE-num) speaking-peoples of Quw'utsun (Kow-WUT-sun) (the Cowichan Valley). This territory is shared by the Halalt (Ha-lalt), Stz'uminus (Tz-MAY-nus / Sh-MAY-nus), Hwlitsum, Ts'uubaa-asatx (Tsoo-bah-seht), Lyackson (Lay-IK-sen), Penelakut (Pen-EL-ah-kut) and Quw'utsun (Kow-WUT-sun) First Nations whose immemorial presence in this sacred land we honour today. We acknowledge with gratitude and respect all the ancestors of this land in which we are very fortunate to live, work, and learn.

Sunrise Waldorf School has been in operation since 1980 and was incorporated in 1984. In 1990, Sunrise purchased the present school site and began extensive renovations, which were completed in April 1991. The kindergarten building was added in 2003/04. Sunrise earned full membership status in the Association of Waldorf Schools of North America (AWSNA) in 2003 and is a member of the Federation of Independent School Associations of British Columbia (FISA). Preschool and Kindergarten are members of the Waldorf Early Childhood Association (WECAN). Sunrise Waldorf School qualifies as a Class 1 Independent school and meets the requirements of the BC Ministry of Education and Child Care.

Sunrise Waldorf School is co-educational and non-sectarian and is committed to the development of moral values based on the understanding that each person is a spiritual being. Children of all races, religions and social-economic backgrounds are welcome in our classes and we continue to strive towards true inclusivity, equality, diversity, and reconciliation in our classrooms. Tuition fees support fair pay for our teachers, programs, an enriched curriculum, and other opportunities for our students.

Parent involvement and understanding is vital to the healthy growth of our school. We invite participation of all parents, not simply because we are a non-profit society; by building community together as caring adults we are demonstrating collaboration to our children. Growth on all levels of school operation is possible through the involvement and support of our parent community and we invite you to share your gifts, strengths, and energy towards the flourishing of our school.

Sunrise Waldorf School Mission Statement

To educate and inspire students to reach their full potential through a rich and artistic Waldorf curriculum.

School Philosophy

Basic to Waldorf philosophy is the belief that each child is a unique and unfolding individual and that as educators we can nourish the capacities of the growing child. Reverence for the natural stages of childhood inform our curriculum and allow student potential to unfold. The goal of Waldorf education is the balanced growth of physical, mental, and emotional capabilities in each child, as well as cultivating compassion and relational strengths, reflecting the belief that a healthy society is the result of healthy individuals.

The Waldorf approach is child-centred, meaning that we see and understand the uniqueness of each child. Unlike a child-led approach, we believe that children benefit from direction, loving boundaries, and support in developing in all areas. In this way we provide them with opportunity to develop to their fullest potential and capacities for future endeavors.

Distinct phases of child development guide teachers in the right manner to provide curriculum at different stages:

The **Kindergarten and Preschool** programs have teachers that provide a nurturing and loving umbrella so that children feel really held in a healthy and harmonious manner and can trust in the goodness of the world around them. They engage in activities of painting, cooking, gardening, simple and ageappropriate crafts, as well as immersive and free play in natural environments.

In the **grade school** years, the curriculum speaks to the students' earnest search for beauty in life. The Waldorf curriculum is designed with a deep understanding of child development and the need and interests of children at different developmental stages. Our teachers bring human and scientific content with creativity, thus igniting imagination and love for learning. Lessons in painting, handwork, woodwork, modeling, drawing, Eurythmy, and music fortify the lessons in the humanities and sciences. Students develop life skills, creative problem-solving, compassion and love for life.

Traditionally the Waldorf lead teacher may stay with the same group of children from Class 1 to Class 8. This allows both teacher and pupil to grow into respect and affection for one another, and discipline arises through acceptance of the authority of one individual. It is important to note that this arrangement is not always possible or ideal, and a child may experience more than one class teacher during the eight years of grade school. The class teacher will not be with the group all day, but always receives them to teach the main lesson (taught in subject blocks) each morning. The class teacher is responsible for the children's welfare and progress in school.

School Information

Contact Information

2148 Lakeside Road, Duncan, B.C.

Phone 250-743-7253 | Fax 250-743-7245

mail@sunrisewaldorf.org

Website: www.sunrisewaldorf.org

Hours of Operation

Preschool

Monday and Tuesday program | 8:30 am − 1:30 pm

Wednesday, Thursday, and Friday program | 8:30 am – 1:30 pm

Kindergartens:

Monday through Friday | 8:20 am - 1:30 pm

After School Care | 1:30 pm - 3:10 pm

Parent and Child Programs:

To be announced for each Parent & Child Class, often offered in both the Fall and the Spring on Saturday mornings.

Grade School (Class 1):

Shorter days to start, which allows for Class 1 children to be gradually transitioned to a full school day.

Term 1: Monday and Friday: 8:25 am - 1:30 pm; Tuesday, Wednesday, Thursday: 8:25 - 3:10

Term 2: Friday 8:25 – 1:30; Monday through Thursday: 8:25 – 3:10

Term 3: As rest of Grade School

Grade School (Classes 2 through 8):

Monday through Friday | 8:30 am - 3:10 pm

School Office Hours

Monday to Friday | 8:15 am - 3:30 pm

Speed, Parking Lot, and School Zone

Please drive at or below the school zone speed limit (30km/hr) when approaching or departing the school. Please note that the Speed Limit in the parking lot is 5km/hr – if everyone could look at their speedometer to

check, it is basically driving at a crawl and maintaining the safety of everyone in the community is of the upmost importance and more important than reducing how late a student is for school.

Vehicles are expected to stop for people crossing and pedestrians are asked to cross directly in a straight line across roadways and never diagonally across the parking lot. Please remind your children to look both ways before crossing.

Drivers, please do no park in the drop off lane, drive to the farthest point at the front of the lane so cars can pull in behind you, and then you child can hop out. Drivers are not meant to exit their vehicle for any more time than a quick hug in either drop off lane, there are 2: one in front of the school and the other facing Lakeside – see signage.

For the diagonal parking in the main lot, this is forward parking only. Please do not back in, and please park as close as possible to the car already parked so you leave more room for other parents/guardians to find space.

Please park in the direction of the flow of traffic if you are parking on the street.

Event Parking

Please observe school zone speed limit and parking signs, do not block roads, driveways, or accesses. Please also refrain from parking in front of Blue Grouse Vinyard. The other side of Lakeside Rd is completely No Parking across from the school.

Daily Schedule

Grade School

- **8:10** Outside supervision begins both in the front and back of the school; please do not drop your children off before this time. All children outside until start of school.
- 8:25 Morning bell Children line up at class door and teacher welcomes children; Main Lesson begins.
- 10:25 Snack at desks
- 10:40 Supervision begins and children have recess outdoors (indoors only with permission)
- 11:00 Bell Classes resume
- 12:40 Lunch at desks
- 1:00 Supervision begins and children have recess outdoors (indoors only with permission)
- 1:20 Bell Classes resume
- 3:10 Dismissal (2:15 on Thursday)
- 3:25 Supervision ends and all children are picked up

Kindergarten and Preschool

The rhythms in our Early Childhood Programs are determined by the individual teachers and will be communicated to you directly. Please note that preschool (and possibly kindergarten) does a graduated entry at

the beginning of the school year. This means they may not run full classes for the first couple of weeks, and pickup times may vary.

Notifying the office in case of lateness or absence

If your child is late arriving at the school (anytime after 8:25), please come to the front office for a late slip.

If your child will be absent, please text Reception: 250-288-1806, or email mail@sunrisewaldorf.org or call the school office: 250 743 7253 ext. 20.

Please provide the following information:

- Parent name
- Student name
- Student Grade
- Reason for absence

Please also notify your child's lead teacher about upcoming absences.

School Organization

Sunrise Educational Society

Your tuition fees include membership in the Sunrise Educational Society, which is the non-profit society that operates Sunrise Waldorf School. As a member of the Society, you are entitled to vote at the Annual General Meeting. For friends of the school who wish to join the society, the fee for membership is \$15 per year for each person. Membership also entitles you to a family subscription to "Renewal Magazine," published by the Association of Waldorf Schools of North America (AWSNA) twice per year, available in the foyer of the school.

Board of Directors

The Board operates within the constitution and bylaws of the Sunrise Educational Society. Members of the Board include parents and friends of the school. The Head of School and Education Director serve on the Board in an ex officio capacity, and representatives from the Grade School, ECE and Parent Association attend Board meetings to ensure full communication and mutual understanding and commitment. Membership on the Board is voluntary and open to well-suited and qualified parents and community members by application on the Governance section of the Sunrise website.

The Board of Directors is responsible for long term vision and planning, financial stability, physical well-being of the school, and protection of its financial and legal interests. They work in partnership with the Head of School, faculty, and parents, and employ the Head of School to manage operational oversight. Leadership supports the tenets of Waldorf education and its underlying philosophy. Board meetings are held monthly during the school year, and dates of upcoming meetings are published in

the weekly Newsletter and on the website. Meetings are open to all parents, although a portion of each Board meeting may be held in camera. Minutes are available on request.

Head of School

The Head of School carries the vision of Sunrise Waldorf School as an anthroposophically based educational organization, and bridges the responsibilities of faculty, board, parents, and administration. The Head of School leads the implementation of policies and procedures that ensure the overall health of the school, holding responsibilities in five areas of the school: educational leadership, in partnership with the Education Director; governance and internal relations; human resources; administration; facilities, health and safety, and budget and development, in partnership with the Finance Director and the Board of Directors.

The school's Communications Protocol recommends that parents with concerns first attempt to resolve the concern directly with the individual(s) involved. However, if this is not feasible, the Head of School may be contacted directly and will respond in a timely manner to all questions and concerns from parents. The Head of School is responsible for receiving and responding to any concerns or issues you may have and welcomes your input. If the concern is on an educational nature, please bring it to the Education Director.

Education Director

The Educational Director holds the pedagogical realm of the school in a key leadership role, providing faculty and student support, with primary responsibilities for curriculum development and implementation, faculty review, professional development, and parent/teacher communication regarding pedagogical issues. The Education Director chairs the Care Coordinating Group (CCG) which supports students in the academic, social/emotional, and behaviour/guidance realms and works together with teachers to create inclusive learning environments. The Educational Director works closely with the Head of School to ensure that the educational program of the school is delivered professionally and with high standards of excellence.

Teachers

Ideally all teachers have completed their Waldorf teacher training before they begin teaching at Sunrise; if the school hires a teacher who does not have Waldorf Teacher Training, the school will support the teacher through mentoring. There is an expectation that once hired, the teacher will work towards completing their Waldorf teacher training. Central to the work of a Waldorf teachers is to engage with Steiner's indications of human and child development, which includes an understanding of humanity's connection to the spiritual world. This informs the teachers practice in all areas.

All teachers must hold valid BC teacher certification and uphold the Educational Standards for Independent Schools in BC. Each year teachers participate in creating Professional Development and Growth Plans, and they engage in professional development that is aligned with their goals and areas of growth and development. Teacher self-evaluation and self-reflection is an important aspect of our teacher evaluation process.

Full Faculty

The Full Faculty includes all the employees of Sunrise Waldorf School who attend the regular faculty meetings. This interdisciplinary group shares input and decisions on a wide range of topics and comes together to collaborate in the best interest of the students and the being of the school. The weekly meetings consist of committee reporting, decision making, child and pedagogical study and school related business. These meetings provide time for collaboration, professional development, and developing shared agreements among faculty.

Faculty Chair

The Faculty Chair is an elected position amongst the full faculty. In collaboration with the Head of School and the Education Director, the Faculty Chair offers leadership to the group, setting the agenda for and facilitating faculty meetings, ensuring that anthroposophical study, child study, curriculum study, artistic activity and Council are central parts of faculty meetings. The Faculty Chair may work with the Education Director and Head of School in planning the school calendar and lesson timetables.

Committees

Faculty members hold an important function in guiding the direction of the school by participating on committees. Committees are mandated to make decisions with input from the faculty. They bring reports and invitations for feedback to the faculty.

School Committees

The Festival Committee is made up of faculty, administration and PA representation and plans school-led festivals. It reports to the Full Faculty and works in partnership with the SWPA (Parent Association) in organizing school-wide festivals.

Human Resources Committee is a school-led committee of administration staff and teachers who work confidentially on hiring and human resource topics within the school. The HR Committee will create Ad Hoc hiring panels for staff hiring as needed.

CCG (Care Coordinating **Group)** is a group comprised of teachers, the Education Director, and the Learning Resource Counsellor. The committee meets weekly, and coordinates student support in the academic, social, and behaviour/guidance realms. In addition, the CCG supports conflict resolution for adults in the community, for example conflicts between colleagues or conflicts between caregivers and teachers. The CCG does not resolve conflicts between parents/caregivers.

DREI (Diversity, Reconciliation, Equity, and Inclusion) is a faculty-led group that works with local, and Waldorf inspired resources to build an equitable and inclusive culture at Sunrise. The DREI Committee is open to partnerships with parents. Please contact them if you are interested.

The Enrollment Committee supports the work of the Admissions Director in planning and implementing enrollment related events and activities, Marketing campaigns pertaining to enrollment, and actively addressing concerns related to retention. This committee is led by the Admissions Director and includes board members and volunteer parents with relevant experience or knowledge.

If you have a question or concern for any of these committees, please see the front office and it will be passed on to the chair of that committee.

Board Committees

These committees are board-led initiatives that involve key faculty members:

The Policy Committee deals with the governance structure of the school and all school policies.

The Finance Committee acts in an advisory capacity to the Board and Faculty regarding all financial matters of the school.

Health & Safety Committee assists in creating a safe and healthy environment for Faculty, staff, students, and visitors to the school.

The Facilities Committee oversees the ongoing care and maintenance of the school campus.

Development Committee assists and advises the Board of Directors in meeting its responsibility to assure fiscal health through philanthropy and fund development.

Administration

The Administration carries out the necessary day-to-day business activities of coordinating and operating an organization. It carries out the decisions and standing policies of the Board and Faculty and strives to serve the needs of the faculty, parents, and students. The main staff positions include Head of School, Education Director, Finance Director, Admissions Director, and Reception/Office Coordinator. The school is supported by Maintenance staff as well.

Sunrise Waldorf School Parent Association

All Sunrise Waldorf School parents are members of the Parent Association (PA). This dynamic community-building association helps to organize and orient the parent community. Parents are heartily welcome to come to any meetings and involve themselves in the activities and projects spearheaded by the PA. Meetings are scheduled on the first Wednesday of every month from 4-6pm and are listed in the weekly Newsletter. You can email the PA at

The Parent Association serves as the vehicle for full parental involvement in the life of the school community and actively supports the work of the board and faculty, and contributes to the physical, cultural, and social climate of the school community. The Parent Association is a non-profit organization and is incorporated under its own bylaws and constitution as legislated by the Society Act. There are several executive positions on the Parent Association that are voted in during the PA Annual General Meeting.

PA Initiatives

The Parent Association has been involved in some exciting projects over the years. As well as hosting large events such as our annual Pumpkin Path and Winter Faire, the Parent Association has also been involved in funding and facilitating initiatives such as:

- Playground improvements and facilities
- signage
- Sunrise Waldorf School branded locally made clothing.
- Parent Education presentations, screenings, workshops, and study groups
- Student learning garden
- School directories

Volunteering - A Parent's Commitment

All families are asked to commit to 10 volunteer hours a year or have the option of buying out during the registration process if they are unable to contribute this time. The Parent Association relies on parent volunteers to bring about festivals, assist with field trips, classroom projects and school plays, provide snacks and treats for special occasions and more. Funds from the buy-out option go directly to the Parent Association to support their initiatives.

By volunteering, parents get to know the students, their families and each other; these relationships create a strong sense of community. There are opportunities for everyone, and the time and energy that parents give to the school is appreciated.

Parent Lending Library

Check out the growing collection of parenting and Waldorf books. These are housed in the Portable. To borrow a book, please contact They are also collecting books to build this library - if you have a resource that you would like to donate, please contact them by email.

School Office

We ask that parents remember that the office is a place of business, and the phones are not for personal use, except in cases of emergency. Please ensure that your child understands this and makes arrangements for transportation or social activities while at home.

Admissions and Administration

Admissions:

To be enrolled at Sunrise Waldorf School, a parent or caregiver will go through the following process.

- 1. Complete an application form along with all relevant documentation. For a grade school age child this will include report cards from previous school. The fee of \$200 that is a non-refundable fee to cover administrative processes must be received.
- 2. Take part in a school visit or conversation with the Admissions Director to cover policies, school rhythm, expectations, child placement, curriculum, finances, and any other questions pertinent to the situation.
- 3. Attend an Intake Meeting with the teacher(s) of the class the child will be entering. This 45minute process will involve conversation with both parent(s)/caregiver(s) and with the student. Prospective students are encouraged to bring along a piece of work to show the teacher.
- 4. On acceptance, registration forms will be sent to the family, to be completed before the child starts school. All needed documentation must be provided prior to starting. A deposit of \$500 is also due on acceptance.
- 5. A tuition contract will be sent digitally to the family to be completed and signed before the student starts.

The age cut-offs for each grade are as follows:

- Preschool: Children should be 3 by the end of December of the year they are joining
- Kindergarten: Children should be 5 by the end of December of the year they are joining
- Grade 1: Children should be 6 by May 31 to start Grade 1 in September

May 31 is the cut-off age for all grades. Children with birth dates within the cusp period will be considered for both classes, and placement will be based on several factors including students' academic ability, social maturity, and class size and class composition. The decision will be a collaboration between teachers and the Education Director.

Priority placement is given to siblings and those children whose parents are committed to a Waldorf grade school education. Children are accepted in order of application date. If the class is full, an application will be waitlisted until a space becomes available in the class.

Grade 1 Readiness:

The Waldorf entry age into Class 1 is 6 ½ years, when they have lost some baby teeth. Some further indications would include emergence of 6-year molars; being able to verbalize their needs; having good small and large muscle control; showing an interest in activities outside free play; showing an ability to carry a project to completion; listening to stories without interruption; clapping, walking, and skipping along to a rhythm; and singing with the teacher.

The Class 1 Readiness Assessment is carried out by the kindergarten teachers. The school will facilitate Class 1 families meeting their new teacher before the beginning of the school year. This can be in the form of a meeting at the school, a social gathering, or home visits and the timing will depend on when the teacher is appointed.

Re-registration:

Each spring all families wanting to continue at Sunrise Waldorf School are required to reregister for the following year, and the information and permissions within these forms are necessary for student enrollment. Announcements will be made in the Newsletter with links for the re-registration form. These need to be completed each year for each student, along with a deposit and a contract for the following year. If the parent has not reregistered and paid the deposit to keep the student's place at Sunrise by the deadline, they are marked as "not returning" and their spots may be given to other waiting families.

Withdrawal:

We encourage you to set up a meeting with your child's teacher or another member of staff if you or your child's needs are not being met at Sunrise so that we can amend a situation, or the Admissions Director will reach out for a conversation about your decision. We also recognize that there may be practical reasons for your decision to withdraw your child. If you choose to withdraw your child, we will send you a withdrawal form, stating the child's name and grade and brief description of the reasons for withdrawal. If you have already served the 3-month trial period, there will be 2 weeks notice after submitting your withdrawal form before your contract is cancelled. You can choose to serve these out or forfeit the 2 weeks tuition. Following withdrawal you will receive a link to our exit survey, and we appreciate any feedback you'd like to share with us.

Completing a withdrawal form is not necessary if you are choosing not to return the following year.

Communications

- Sunrise Waldorf School serves all families in the school, and ongoing communication is promoted by:
- School website, blog, and social media
- A weekly newsletter, which is sent via email from the office and is the main way the school communicates with parents. It is important that parents read the Newsletter each week. The newsletter includes:

- School updates and announcements
- o Registration, payment information, and other important reminders
- Information on upcoming meetings and events
- Articles of interest and what's happening in the school
- Parent Surveys

Please note that the newsletter does not run ads unless they are directly connected with Sunrise Waldorf School

- Online surveys and direct emails
- Open houses and Sunrise community meetings
- Teacher communications, Report Cards, regular Parent Evenings, and Parent and Teacher Conferences
- Class Parent communications and class newsletters
- Board meetings, held monthly, are open to parents. Upcoming board meetings are posted in the weekly newsletter
- Parent Association (PA) meetings which are held monthly and are open to all parents
- Upcoming PA meetings are posted in the weekly newsletter
- Parent Enrichment and other events

Email and texting policy

- Healthy communication of issues and questions regarding a child or class is best done in person.
 Please attempt to speak directly with the other person; email can be used to set up a time and date to meet and should be limited to that purpose.
- If a family does not use email at all, or on a regular basis, it is the responsibility of the family to request printed copies from the teacher and administrative staff.
- Email can be used by a teacher to update parents or guardians about a child's progress.
- Sharing emails with children and students is not permitted.
- In emotionally charged situations an in-person conversation is recommended. We suggest waiting 24 hours before writing to request a conversation.
- Email is not to be used as a means of describing events particularly when it is second or third hand information. Please take the time to confirm that information is complete and correct by talking with the teacher or parent who was present.
- Sunrise Waldorf School cannot guarantee that all emails and text messages will be reviewed and responded to within any specific period. Email and text messaging should not be used for emergencies or time-sensitive matters. If you feel that you are waiting an unusual amount of time for a reply, please feel free to follow up.
- Please practice proper email etiquette by:
 - Using appropriate and respectful language
 - Not using email lists for soliciting personal businesses or causes outside Sunrise Waldorf School matters.
 - Not distributing email addresses unless you have express permission from that person.

- Sending emails only to those directly involved
- Keeping emails succinct and to the point
- o Blind Copying (Bcc) on all school-related emails except for specific purposes
- Texting may be available to update the office of a child's absence, lateness, or early pick-up.
- Please check with individual teachers about their texting preferences.

New Employee, PA, and Board Emails

This year, Sunrise has switched domains and our emails are now under the school's website domain of sunrisewaldorf.org. See the list below for current employee emails. Thank you for updating your contact lists:

Katherine Lampson: admissions@sunrisewaldorf.org

Alexis More: amore@sunrisewaldorf.org

Ange Brooks: abrooks@sunrisewaldorf.org

Dorota Ignaszewska: dignaszewska@sunrisewaldorf.org

Christiane Mothes: cmothes@sunrisewaldorf.org

Dana Crudo: dcrudo@sunrisewaldorf.org

Shannon Faughnan: sfaughnan@sunrisewaldorf.org

Joy Trapnell: finance@sunrisewaldorf.org

Georgia Newsome: gnewsome@sunrisewaldorf.org

Hans Peter Mothes: hpmothes@sunrisewaldorf.org

Jacqueline Chouinard: jchouinard@sunrisewaldorf.org

Katia Rheault: krheault@sunrisewaldorf.org

Lisa Hitch: lhitch@sunrisewaldorf.org

Lyndon Crossman: lcrossman@sunrisewaldorf.org

Sorina Saayman: mail@sunrisewaldorf.org

Marti Smith: msmith@sunrisewaldorf.org

Michaela Lohsen: mlohsen@sunrisewaldorf.org

Mima Djordjevic: mdjordjevic@sunrisewaldorf.org

Naeem Datoo: ndatoo@sunrisewaldorf.org

Shaylynn Cummings: scummings@sunrisewaldorf.org

Rachel Cameron: rcameron@sunrisewaldorf.org

Rae Calder: rcalder@sunrisewaldorf.org

Raja Chrimes: rchrimes@sunrisewaldorf.org

Rose Powell: rpowell@sunrisewaldorf.org

Rubeena Sandhu: rsandhu@sunrisewaldorf.org

Sara Wilson: swilson@sunrisewaldorf.org

Susan Thomas: sthomas@sunrisewaldorf.org

Process for Resolving Concerns

When disagreements arise, we expect everyone to address and resolve conflict through honest, respectful communications.

If you have a specific concern, please speak immediately to your child's teacher or the person with whom you have the concern. If you have a more general concern about school operations, a meeting by appointment is preferable to an informal contact. If you have issues in resolving a concern, please refer to the Communications Protocol, located on the website, for guidance in pursuing a resolution of the matter.

To promote positive, productive, and healthy communication between members of the school community, we ask that all members of the school community follow these principles:

- 1. Strive to communicate well, with honesty and integrity.
- 2. Involve and inform only those affected by a decision.
- 3. Share our own thoughts and feelings using I statements.
- 4. Listen carefully to others and seek clarity if you are unsure of what is being said.
- 5. Work together with other perspectives towards positive solutions.
- 6. Involve ourselves in matters directly pertinent to us.
- 7. Be open to new perspectives.
- 8. Speak kindly about others express gratitude, care, forgiveness, and respect for all.
- 9. Consider that we all come from different backgrounds and some peoples' communication styles may be different from our own; embrace them accordingly.
- 10. Do not take personal issues we have with another to outside parties other than to seek assistance in resolution through the Communications Protocol.

Teachers and Parents in Partnership

Regular communication about a child's progress validates the parents' and teacher's mutual concern for the child. Knowing what is happening at home will greatly benefit the teacher's understanding of the child. Families can expect regular newsletters from teachers over email about what is happening in their child(ren)'s class.

Teachers will make every effort to communicate their expectations and needs to the parents in class newsletters, personal check-ins, Parent Evenings and Parent Teacher Conferences. Teachers understand that parents know the child best and must make decisions about what is best for their wellbeing. If difficulties arise, the teachers will work with parents without judgement to support and help to bring about the best outcome. Id the student needs additional support, the teacher can refer the child to the CCG Committee and will inform the parent about this referral. The CCG holds various tools and processes for supporting children and parents in overcoming challenges, and can assist teachers, students, and parents in implementing these. If a student is suspended, teachers will put much thought into the return of the child by meeting with the child, parent(s) and the Education Director or a CCG (Care Coordinating Group) member. This usually involves implementing a check in process and growth plan for the student.

Parent Evenings

During Parent evenings you will learn what is going on in the classroom, about the curriculum, Waldorf pedagogy and how it meets the children's needs and interests at their developmental stage. There will be opportunities to ask about upcoming events and activities for the class.

The social health of the class, including positive relationships and communication, is greatly benefitted by parents meeting together with the teacher in a spirit of collaboration and mutual support. As such, it is required that each student is represented at each parent evening. We greatly appreciate each family's effort in attending these meetings.

Your child's class teacher will hold several class meetings during the year. The dates and times will be announced directly to the class by the teacher or the Class Parent via email. Please attend Parent Evenings to support your child's learning.

Parent Teacher Conferences

Parent Teacher Conferences are held in fall and again in spring. Classes are not in session for these days and the teacher is available by appointment for meetings throughout the day. These dates will be posted in the Newsletter, and sign-up sheets are available in advance of each scheduled interview day. Specialty teachers are also available by appointment.

Parents are strongly encouraged to take advantage of this one-on-one time with their child(ren)'s teacher(s) to discuss their progress, challenges, and strengths, and to come up with strategies to offer more support if needed. This is a good time to bring up any observations or concerns, and to mention family events that may impact their child's behaviour or learning at school. Parents and teachers alike benefit from each other's perspectives and experience in understanding and meeting the needs of the child.

For the upper grades Student-led conferences will substitute the Parent Teacher Conferences. This means that students are present and take an active role in the process of self-assessment and creating learning strategies.

Class Parent Role

Class Parents are an asset to the Sunrise community as they serve several bodies of the Sunrise community: the school and teachers, the Parent Association, and the parents in general. They hold the parent contact list for their class and take on class wide communication.

Class Parents serve their class community and teacher by:

- Organize holiday, birthday, and year-end gifts.
- Organize needs for the classroom, such as regular flower deliveries, work-bees, sewing groups for pillows or crayon cases, donating items etc.
- Communicate information from the teacher regarding school events, parent evenings and so on.
- Assist in organizing field trips, for example recruiting drivers.
- Organize food trains for a teacher or parent who needs extra care, and so on

Other tasks include:

- Communicating to the class parent body notices from the Parent Association, for example PA organized events.
- Organizing the parents for that class in PA led initiatives such as Winter Faire and Pumpkin Path. This involves recruiting volunteers to sign up for specific tasks.
- Organizing faculty snack (schedule provided by the PA). This is usually three times a year for each class.
- Actively welcome new families and help with integration.

Each class will have two Class Parents, the primary Class Parent taking on organizational and communication role, and a Festival Parent being responsible for organizing festival activities for the class, or another arrangement that works for individual strengths and interests. The Class Parent is either chosen by the teacher, nominated by other parents, volunteers themselves, or any combination of the above, at the discretion of the class teacher. A Class Parent is encouraged to serve in this role for two years, and to be active in recruiting a new one at the end of their term to ensure continuity. Class Parents are strongly encouraged to attend PA meetings, take interest in PA initiatives and decisions, and read the minutes.

Good communication and collaboration can be a huge support to the teacher, the class, and consequently to the well-being of the school culture. This role thus requires commitment to Sunrise and some level of impartiality. Familiarity with Waldorf education and Sunrise policies will be an asset.

Care Coordinating Group: Supporting Student Needs

Many diverse student needs can be met within the classroom environment. When students need additional support in the social, behavioural, or academic realm, they are referred to the CCG (Care Coordinating Group) who coordinate additional student support. The CCG is a committee that meets weekly and is comprised of teachers, the Student Resource Counsellor, and the Education Director.

The CCG works in collaboration with teachers and caregivers to support student needs. Teachers, staff members, caregivers, or students can make referrals to the CCG. When a student is referred to the CCG committee, caregivers are informed by the student's lead teacher who keeps families informed about supports being put in place.

Students with special needs may qualify for a special education grant from the BC Ministry of Education. These funds are used to pay for services to meet student needs. Services could include learning assistance, counselling, and working with educational support staff (educational assistants). Sunrise Waldorf School may ask caregivers to have their student assessed by a professional to determine if the student qualifies for special education funding. Please speak to the Education Director or Head of School if you believe your child may qualify for funding.

The Heartbeat of Discipline

Our aim is to provide a safe and caring environment, conducive to learning, within which each child's full potential may unfold. Care for others, ourselves, our school, and our work is an integral part of learning. An environment with strong rhythms, routines, and expectations creates an optimal learning environment for students. Sunrise Waldorf School teachers strive to provide lessons that meet the developmental needs of students while providing structure and clear boundaries. Teachers prepare classroom guidance plans so that they can approach student behaviour and guidance thoughtfully and proactively.

If students are needing guidance with their behaviour, the Care Coordinating Group works in collaboration with teachers. Support begins with light holding and moves toward moderate and close holding, as needed. Light holding includes pedagogical and curriculum-based approaches. Moderate holding includes methods, such as, movements breaks, alternate seating, preview and review, redirecting students, and Check-In and Go plans. Moderate holding can also include a support circle meeting with caregivers and teachers. Close holding can include Behaviour Change Plans, Goals and Achievement Agreements, and Check-In-and Stay Plans.

Serious incidences including harming others or unsafe behaviour will be reported to parents through an incident report.

Student Code of Conduct

To create a safe, inclusive school community for students and adults, students are asked to uphold the following behaviours:

Social and Emotional Wellbeing

• Be polite and courteous to teachers, staff, fellow students, and guests.

- Speak positively about others and refrain from put-downs.
- Seek help from teachers and staff if you witness unkind behaviour.
- Valuing diversity and being inclusive are central to Sunrise Waldorf School's ideals. Students are expected to uphold these values in their behaviour towards others.

Physical Safety

- Students are asked to walk in hallways. Running is for recess, outside.
- Wear appropriate clothing see the Dress Code.
- Please refrain from climbing structures, buildings, trees, and fences. Helmet must be worn for biking or rollerblading on campus.
- Dangerous items such as knives, or anything that could be a weapon, and lighters, etc. should stay at home.
- Students are asked to stay on school property at all times during school hours.
- Some games and activities may include physical contact. Students are encouraged to express themselves if they feel uncomfortable in any situation. Consent and respect are important when making physical contact, for example in PE.
- If a student is angry or frustrated, they are encouraged to talk to a teacher or staff member who will help them process their feelings while keeping themselves and others safe.
- Treat the school and grounds with love and respect by picking up garbage, cleaning up after yourself, refraining from graffiti and vandalism. Report areas that need attention to the front office.
- Students are to be outside during recess unless a special arrangement has been made with the teacher, recess teacher or office.
- The offices of the Counselling and Resource Teacher, the Education Director and the Head of School can be safe spaces for students who need time away from the class. Students who are feeling unwell are welcomed to take some time to sit in the chairs outside the main office.
- Students are asked to notify a teacher or staff member if they are leaving a space for any reason, for example going to the washroom, rejoining their class, or going with a parent/caregiver.

Study environment

- Students can demonstrate good learning habits by carefully following the guidance and instructions of teachers and staff. Teachers clearly communicate expectations to students and these expectations are outlined in classroom guidance plans.
- Students and teachers work together to create classroom strategies that can support students' skills in the areas of focus and self-regulation.
- Toys, gum, and other distracting items should stay at home.
- Following classroom agreements, rhythms, and routines creates form and predictability for the whole class and will support learning and growth for all.

Suspension and Expulsion Policy

Sunrise Waldorf School may suspend students whose behaviour/attitude is harmful or threatening to others or themselves. Sunrise Waldorf School recognizes the need for flexibility in meeting individual behaviour and developmental needs. All suspensions will be accompanied by an Incident Report.

Expulsion may result when the school finds the behaviours of a particular child exceed the school's ability to be available equally and fairly to all students. Before expelling a student, the school will have:

- Informed parents of concerns.
- Kept anecdotal notes of incidents, language, conversations with dates.
- Brought the situation to the attention of the CCG and Education Director.
- Led by the Education Director and the CCG, pursued a support plan to help the student make changes to their behaviour over time.
- If the interventions are unable to address the behavioural challenges, then the school will
 consider expulsion. Immediate expulsion may occur from a serious incident causing harm to
 another person or part of the Sunrise facility. The final decision to expel a student is up to the
 Head of School following consultation with teachers, staff, the Education Director, the CCG, and
 the parents.

Child Abuse Policy

Under B.C. law, any school personnel who suspect or have information that a child is being abused or is at risk of being abused must promptly contact the Ministry of Children and Family Development, which has lead responsibility for responding to suspected child abuse and neglect. Everyone has a responsibility to be alert to signs of child abuse or neglect and have a legal duty to report any reasonable concern immediately rather than to attempt to investigate the suspicions independently.

Please refer to Appendix A: Sunrise Waldorf School Child Abuse and Neglect Policy for the full text of the school's policy. Further information can be found in the B.C. Handbook for Action on Child Abuse and Neglect. The Handbook is available online at:

www2.gov.bc.ca/assets/gov/public-safety-and-emergency-services/public-safety/protecting children/childabusepreventionhandbook_serviceprovider.pdf

Progress Reports

Teachers report on student progress regularly throughout the school year. Two written progress reports are issued during the school year, and a final progress report is issued at the end of the school year for all students in Kindergarten through to grade eight. In these progress reports, teachers communicate student areas of strength, areas for growth, and describe ways to support student learning. Parent Teacher Conferences occur twice per year, and they are important opportunities for teachers to report on student progress. Parents are encouraged to meet with all their children's

teachers. In addition, teachers are available to consultation by appointment whenever necessary. See *Parents and Teachers Working Together*.

Assessments

As part of their daily practice, teachers are regularly assessing students to gain a deeper understanding of individual students and the class as a whole. Teachers use this information to form their lessons and programming. Most assessment of students is through observing students as they are actively engaged in learning activities or by reviewing student assignments. Students also participate in peer and self-assessment to gain more understanding of their own learning. In addition, teachers assess students at the end of a block or unit of study to understand more about how students can apply the skills that have been taught during a period of time. These assessments may take the form of a quiz, test, project, or assignment. Foundation Skills Assessments are administered annually in grades 4 and 7 as per Ministry of Education requirements. The information from these assessments helps the teacher and the school understand more about how our students are progressing compared to their same-age peers across the province.

Student Dress Code

The student dress code is created with care by our faculty for the reasons outlined below. Please note that if a student comes to school wearing clothing that does not meet the Dress Code, the child's lead teacher will speak with the parent in the case of younger children, and directly with the student of the upper grades.

Safety

Clothing should fit properly and allow students to easily move from working at a desk to getting up and playing actively and safely. The following is outlined to allow students to fully participate in all school activities.

Jewelry Class 1-5: Only small studs or sleeper hoops and home-made friendship bracelets are permitted.

Jewelry Class 6-8: Simple jewelry may be worn. Dangling or large hoop earrings and nose rings are not permitted. If the jewelry poses a safety risk, the teacher may ask the student to remove it.

- Body and nose piercings are not permitted.
- Students must wear footwear at school inside and outside. Special circumstances may exist for supervised activities.
- All footwears including sandals must be closed toed, no flip flops or high heels permitted.
- Sleeves should not hang down over hands.

• Students must arrive at school with weather appropriate clothing. Sun hats, rain boots and outerwear, as well as layers for unexpected changes in weather.

Freedom of Movement

Students at Sunrise Waldorf School spend a great deal of time in movement and games. Students' clothing should allow them to move with ease and comfort, and without revealing undergarments.

- Hemlines and necklines should allow for freedom of movement without concern for clothing falling off or lifting to reveal undergarments.
- Tube tops, off the shoulder tops, and strapless tops are not permitted.
- Shirts and tops must meet the tops of pants such that midriffs are covered.
- Pants and shorts and skirts should fit properly or be belted such that undergarments are not revealed.
- Skirts and shorts must be mid thigh length or longer.

Promoting a Study Environment

Sunrise Waldorf School is a study environment. Our priority is to have students focused on the work and activity of being at school. We are also committed to maintaining a non-commercial environment which promotes a healthy sense of well being and positive self esteem in all our students.

- Colours, patterns, and prints are permitted.
- Torn and defaced clothing is not permitted.
- Clothing must have completed or rolled hems.
- Logos, pictures, images, words, sparkles/sequins are not permitted.

Exceptions for Sunrise Waldorf School embossed t-shirts and sweatshirts as well as Waldorf School Greek Olympics T-shirts.

- Small logos on shoes, hats and outer wear is permitted.
- Small emblems on the breast of a t-shirt are permitted.
- Caps, hats, and hoods must be removed before entering the classroom or assembly. Exceptions made for health, cultural or religious reasons.
- Nail polish is not permitted.
- Makeup: Class 1-5 makeup is not permitted.
- Makeup: Class 6-8 light makeup is permitted.
- Hair dye is not permitted.
- Body transfers and tattoo pens are not permitted.
- Light-up and rolling shoes are not permitted.

Festivals and Recitals

For some festivals, students are requested to wear special clothing to suit the festival. For all school recitals, students are asked to wear white tops and black (dark) bottoms.

We ask that students, parents, and teachers work together in upholding the at Dress Code at our school.

Please send your child with indoor shoes and a bag containing a change of clothing that remains at school.

Please label clothing and check the Lost and Found Box often!

Lost and Found

Any items of clothing or other personal belongings that are unclaimed and found on campus will be put in the Lost and Found box. This is in the entrance of the school opposite the student bathrooms. Parents and caregivers are encouraged to check the Lost and Found box regularly. Twice a year, the Lost and Found will be pulled out for additional visibility, and a notice will be put in the Newsletter prior to unclaimed items being brought to good will.

Parents are reminded to label clothing, footwear, jackets, and lunch kit items so that they can be returned to their owner. Parent support in managing Lost and Found is appreciated.

Media Guidelines

What do we mean by (electronic) media?

- TV, movies, shows, reality TV
- computers, internet, smartphones, iPads email, instant messaging, texting, apps
- Social media: Facebook, twitter, Instagram, YouTube, TikTok, snapchat.
- Recorded music: radio, iTunes, other music streaming apps
- Games: internet and computer gaming, arcade games, Nintendo, PlayStation, Wii, Xbox etc., handheld games

Our media guidelines aim to support the objectives of Waldorf education and child development, and to be workable in the homes and lives of school families in our current times. Our goals for the students at Sunrise Waldorf School include:

Early Childhood

A child in ECE programs should not be exposed to any electronic media in daily life. Exposure to radio and recorded music is best limited and age appropriate. The younger the child, the more vitally important this is. No media, particularly on nights preceding and following school days. We are very grateful for your support in creating a media-free sanctuary for young children.

Grades One to Four

A child in this age group should still not be exposed to electronic media in daily life. Exposure to radio and recorded music is still best limited and age appropriate. No media, particularly on nights preceding and following school days. We are very grateful for your support in continuing to create a media-free sanctuary for the children in this age group.

Grades Five and Six

At this age, it may be appropriate to begin allowing your child some media exposure. Carefully monitored introduction to age-appropriate movies may occur occasionally, preferably at home and not at the movie theatre. However, watching videos of themselves (e.g., in class plays) and using electronic media or technology to create movies, videos, artwork, etc., is not recommended for this age group. Still no media on nights preceding and following school days. Computers and TVs should be in a shared space in the home, not in a child's bedroom. Provide rules for media usage – content, times, and amount of use need to be decided by parents. Prohibit access to any website where the child may post his or her personal information, including instant messaging and emailing. Review all media content before hand, watch with the children and discuss it afterwards. Encourage media time to continue to be a part of family time.

Grades Seven and Eight

Media exposure must be limited, age-appropriate and closely supervised and guided by parents. Media exposure can take place on weekends and vacations. However, still no media during the school week and no media on nights preceding school days. Computers and TVs should be in a shared space in the home, not in a child's bedroom. Provide rules for media usage – content, times, and amount of use need to be decided by parents. Prohibit access to any website where the child may post his or her personal information, including instant messaging and emailing.

- Review all media content before hand,
- watch with the children and discuss it afterwards.
- Encourage media time to continue to be a part of family time.
- Encourage regular study habits in a quiet environment, without a backdrop of recorded music or video.
- Limit time spent listening to digital music.
- Screen music for content and lyrics.
- Observe PG-13 and R-ratings for movies.
- Rock concerts are not yet appropriate.

Conversations between the class teacher and class parents are crucial to creating a common ground around the use of media by students, as teachers have experienced that varying levels of media exposure among classmates are socially divisive and erode social interaction at school. Furthermore, it is crucial that parents educate themselves on the use and abuse of social media, particularly on issues such as cyber bullying, sexual exploitation, internet exposure, loss of privacy, and the addictive nature of video and computer games.

Smartphones

Research indicates that smartphones can affect brain activity. Furthermore, phones provide unlimited internet access and act as a status symbol. We kindly request parents, other family members and visitors to our school to teach by example and refrain from using their phones (and other electronic devices) on school grounds, whenever possible.

Cameras during performances

We understand that you want to capture the joy of your children's performance; however, we kindly appeal to our audience not to take photos or record the performances as it detracts from the experience and the focus of the children and of the audience. Arrangements for recording or photographing for a particular purpose may be made in advance with the teacher in some circumstances. We, the Sunrise Waldorf School faculty, thank you in advance for your kind cooperation in complying with these requests.

Please strongly consider these media guidelines and your teacher's recommendations, in making choices around your child's exposure to media. Thank you for your cooperation and support.

Supervision

Before & After School

Supervision starts each morning 15 minutes prior to classes, with a duty person at the front entrance and another at the back of the school where those classes line up. Please do not drop children off before 8:10am unsupervised.

Afternoon supervision begins at the end of the school day with a teacher supervising in the front of the school until 3:25 p.m. Teachers dismiss their students at 3:10 pm, with Grades 1 through 4 children being dismissed directly to their parents. Grade 5 through 8 students is required to remain in the front of the school within sight of the afternoon supervisor until picked up. Any students not picked up by 3:25 are taken to the Office for the office to follow up with their parents/guardians or designated drivers. There is no supervision on the school grounds after 3:25pm. If you are going to be late picking up your child, please call the office to notify reception. If you cannot pick up your child before 3:30, please find an alternative solution to their supervision or pick-up.

Playground Safety

Supervision is covered by staff at each break. The bell is rung to indicate when the students are to go outside, and supervision commences.

Students remain in class until the bell is rung. When recess is over, the bell is rung to signal that all playground equipment is to be put away and students must return to classrooms in an orderly and timely manner.

School Closure

In the event of school closure due to inclement weather, Sunrise will mostly follow the decisions of School District 79. On a rare occasion, Sunrise will make an additional closure because of the road plowing on Hillbank/Lakeside as a low priority on the plowing route. To watch for a weather-related closure, an announcement will be made on the SD79 website and through Sunrise's main communication channels. Please note **WE ONLY ANNOUNCE IF WE ARE CLOSED**; in other words, no news means the school is open. If SD79 not in session while Sunrise is open (for example if holidays do not align), the Head of School will decide about school closure and let families know through main communication channels. If school is closing after classes have commenced, parents will be advised by the office staff to pick up their children as soon as they are able.

Alcohol and Smoking

Alcohol, tobacco, and vapour products may not be consumed on school premises or while accompanying children on school field trips.

Dogs

Dogs are not permitted on the school grounds during school hours. Please keep them safely in your vehicle during pickup and drop-off. Some exceptions may be made, for example for service dogs or Show and Tell if prearranged with the teacher.

Adult Bathrooms

Our school has adult bathrooms, located at the back of the school past the Handwork Room. There are signs indicating direction. Parents. Caregivers, friends, and guests are asked to use these bathrooms and leave the original ones for students only.

Food

Children in Class 1 through 8 should bring their own healthy morning snack and lunch, which is eaten sitting in class with their teacher. Re-usable containers are encouraged. The school composts organic leftovers.

As a child's behaviour and concentration can be affected by food, particularly foods with a high concentration of sugar, colouring, and preservatives, we ask that special care is taken when packing lunches. Gum, candy, and pop are not permitted at school. If your child has any food sensitivities, please alert your child's teacher.

Allergies

Please pay attention to the allergy alerts. These will be announced in the Newsletter or through your teacher. These may change from year to year and may be school wide – for example if there is a serious anaphylactic allergy school wide or within your class.

Events at Sunrise

Public and internal events are part of what make Sunrise a wonderful community and are often important for outreach and fundraising initiatives. Parents are reminded to uphold agreements and policies contained in this Handbook during events outside of school hours. This includes student conduct for safety and parking lot etiquette. Please note that your children are under your supervision at any time outside of school hours.

Assemblies and Performances

At various points throughout the year, the grade school children perform plays, music and poetry recitals for each other, parents, and faculty. Notices of upcoming events are sent out in the weekly Newsletter or in an email from your class teacher. Parents are encouraged to attend performances to become familiar with, and enjoy, what the students are learning throughout the school. It is also rewarding for the children to present their work to a large and appreciative audience.

Assemblies provide an avenue for students to demonstrate skills learned in movement, speech, drama, music, and academics. As well, performing in public assists students to develop confidence, social group skills and improved self image. Thank you for not taking photos or videos of these events but to simply be present and enjoy the magic and wonder with each performance.

Festivals

Sunrise is committed to providing a rich and varied cultural component to the education that speaks to the diversity of our population. The school marks festivals, ceremonies, and seasonal rituals from our

local indigenous culture and those from around the world, including Europe, China, Africa, India, the Middle East, and South America. Many festivals are observed only in conjunction with the specific curriculum of a particular grade while others are celebrated in the context of all school assemblies or celebrations.

Festivals and celebrations may or may not have religious roots, and all students are welcome and respected for their own traditions and beliefs, and may be invited to share traditional foods, crafts, or activities with their class.

Festivals are a vital part of our school life and curriculum as they celebrate the seasonal changes and acknowledge and incorporate central human values and virtues. The festival motifs are brought into the classroom through story, song, movement, drama, and decoration.

Starting two years ago, we mark the Truth and Reconciliation Day on September 29 in honour of the First Peoples of this land and the ongoing work of repair.

The Autumn festival season reflects the bounty of the harvest as well as inner and outer preparation for the coming darkness of winter. Some of the festivals Sunrise Waldorf School celebrates are Truth and Reconciliation Day, Michaelmas, Halloween and Martinmas.

The Winter festival of lights season reminds us of the light shining within each in the midst of the encroaching darkness of the season. Some of the festivals celebrated are Advent, Diwali, Santa Lucia, Hannukah, Christmas, Epiphany, Chinese New Year, and Candlemas.

The Spring festival season reflects nature's breathing out, the growth of new plant life and the lengthening of the daylight hours. Some of the festivals Sunrise Waldorf School celebrates are Mardi Gras Easter, May Day, and Earth Day.

Religion and Spirituality

Waldorf education recognises that humans have a spiritual dimension, and that there is a higher power. This is reflected in many of the verses and songs that form the daily and yearly rhythm in all Waldorf schools. 'God' is mentioned in some of the verses. It can be interpreted as Creator, or any other higher power that feels true for you and your family. It is not limited to a Judeo-Christian God.

Throughout the grade school curriculum children are hearing Old Testament stories, fables, creation stories and myths from around the world, including our local indigenous myths. These form a foundation for strong moral development in the students.

Field Trips

Field trips are an important part of the student experience at Sunrise Waldorf School and create wonderful learning and chances to bond as a class. All field trips will be communicated by the teacher in advance and parents are required to complete a permission form for each field trip. Extra arrangements around pickup times and locations may be necessary, as well as additional supplies and

occasionally funding. Teachers are appreciative of additional drivers or other assistance with field trip organization. Drivers' Authorization Forms, Abstracts and Criminal Record Checks for parent/caregiver volunteers are required in advance of accompanying a field trip. Please complete this at least two weeks prior to the field trip to allow enough time for the Criminal Record Check to be processed.

If a parent does not wish their child to participate in a field trip for any reason, the parent must make appropriate arrangements for the care of the child. The school is not able to provide alternative supervisory care for students not participating in field trips. All drivers of vehicles carrying children during a school outing must have completed the Driver Authorization form and requirements. A minimum of \$2,000,000 liability insurance is required. It is the law in BC that all occupants travelling in a vehicle wear a seatbelt and that the school requires drivers to follow B.C. regulations for the use of car seats.

Fire, Lockdown, Hold and Secure, and Earthquake Drills

Drills are carried out regularly following Ministry of Education and Child Care guidelines. The school participates annually in the Great British Columbia ShakeOut, which is a province-wide earthquake preparedness activity. Parents are reminded at the beginning of the school year to supply a "Comfort Pack" for their child, consisting of water, waterproof poncho, small snack and activities and comfort items for the child. These are kept together by class in case of emergency and refreshed annually by the parents.

Library

Our school has a small, but growing library, thanks to school funding as well as donations and gifts from families. The growth and development of our library has been the result of the efforts of dedicated parents and teachers. If you are interested in helping in this area, please contact the school. The library is currently housed in the portable and students may visit it with their class.

Accidents

Illness or injury may occur from time to time either on school grounds or on a school field trip. The school acknowledges that prompt attention is required, and the severity of the incident shall determine the appropriate action to be taken. Our teachers and administrative staff maintain valid first aid certificates.

Incidents of injury or illness involving students, employees, or visitors on the school premises or at a school function/field trip held off school premises, requiring emergency medical attention, shall receive first aid and, if necessary, be transported for treatment by the safest possible means to the

nearest medical facility. Any loss of consciousness, including but not limited to, fainting, epileptic seizures exceeding the Seizure Response Plan time limit or other factors and unconsciousness resulting from head injuries will be treated as an emergency requiring transportation to a medical facility. The parent or guardian will be notified as soon as practicable of the incident and the action already taken.

First Aid

Minor cuts, scrapes and bruises are taken care of with standard first aid treatment, comforting care, and the use of heat or ice as appropriate. In the case of burns or stings a standard topical burn gel will be used.

Prescription medication brought from home will be administered only with a completed permission form. Containers must be labeled with the child's name, medication name and amount to be given and the name of the prescribing doctor.

Immunization

Sunrise Waldorf School does not have an immunization program and does not require students to be immunized. Registration for preschool requires a statement of immunization records for their files (whether or not the child has been immunized). Please contact the Public Health unit for further information.

Communicable Diseases

If a parent or teacher suspects that a child may have a communicable disease, the parent will be asked to keep the child at home until there has been a diagnosis and treatment. Guidelines for communicable diseases from the <u>BC Health Guide</u> will be followed, if possible. Since the <u>BC Health Guide</u> is no longer published, additional information will be resourced at <u>www.healthlinkbc.ca</u>.

It is the policy of the Sunrise Waldorf School that all communicable diseases are treated in the same manner. Staff shall be subject to the same guidelines as specified above for students.

Some individuals may choose to wear masks to protect themselves or others from communicable disease. We respect these individual choices.

Lice are a common problem in schools and can be controlled and kept from spreading. Parents will not be notified of an outbreak of lice and are expected to check their children's hair regularly and complete treatment as necessary before children return to school.

Campus

Gardens and Outdoor Educational Spaces

Sunrise has several areas that are dedicated gardens, including the Student Learning Garden, Orchard, Memorial Rose Garden, Market Garden, Medicine Wheel, smaller edible gardens around the classrooms and others. There are also several outdoor classroom spaces, including the gazebo on the big field, the outdoor classroom in the student garden, and willow circle. These spaces are cared for by students with the support of parent volunteers, school gardeners, and the Green Space committee. Students have regular opportunities to participate in campus upkeep growing food and flowers interwoven with Waldorf curriculum such as agriculture, botany, and native ecosystems.

Parent & Community Garden Volunteering

Weekly parent volunteer help in the garden is warmly welcomed and regular gardening sessions will be announced in the school newsletter.

Maintenance and Upkeep

The employs landscape and field care and a maintenance person who oversees repairs, pest control, paths and road surface safety, and structure upkeep year-round as well as a janitor who cares for indoor spaces.

There are times when the school appreciates parent volunteers to assist with maintenance, painting, gardening, and cleaning, and requests go out in the Newsletter. Our student garden is always in need of parental help. We are thankful to our parents and supporters who ensure the upkeep of our school. Students and teachers also clean their classes after school.

Commitment to the Environment

Sunrise Waldorf School is committed to sustainable practices including using environmentally safe paper and cleaning products, being vigilant about recycling and composting whenever possible and avoiding chemicals for cleaning or gardening. We try to avoid disposable products and use compostable ones when available.

Scents and Chemicals

Please refrain from using scents and scented laundry products when coming to school. Some of our community have sensitivities to these products.

Privacy Policy

Safeguarding personal information of parents, students, volunteers, and teachers is a fundamental concern of the Sunrise Waldorf School. The school is committed to meeting the privacy standards

established by British Columbia's *Personal Information Protection Act.* The Head of School serves as the privacy officer.

Parents have the option during registration to sign a media release waiver allowing pictures taken during school to be published in newsletters or online.

Financial Information

Sunrise Waldorf School funding includes tuition/fees collected from families and operating grant money received from the provincial government. A small amount of additional funds is received from various sources, such as donations to the school and grants received for specific purposes.

Tuition agreements are commitments for the full school year, and we hire our teachers based on those commitments. It is important for the financial well-being of the school that everyone upholds their agreements.

The following is an overview of policies regarding attendance and payment of fees:

- a) If a child is removed from class to take a vacation, while school is in session, full payment of tuition is still necessary.
- **b)** If a child is withdrawn before the end of the school year, two weeks' written notice is to be given to the school.
- c) Parents are required to sign a tuition agreement and provide for automatic withdrawal from their bank account or post-dated cheques for the school year. A service charge is levied on all N.S.F. cheques. Please notify the Finance Director at least 5 days in advance if you expect a PAD payment or post-dated cheque to not be covered by your bank.

Sibling Discounts

- 1) A 20% reduction in fees is offered for the second child in school.
- 2) A 40% reduction in fees is offered for the third or more child(ren) in school.

Tuition Adjustment

The Tuition Adjustment Program has been developed to ensure that families who are committed to Waldorf education are able to send their children to Sunrise Waldorf School when they are unable to pay full fees according to the published fee schedule. The purpose is to make Waldorf education accessible to as many families as possible, balancing the financial health of the school.

The Tuition Adjustment Committee has been mandated by the Board to review and approve applications for tuition adjustment. Members of this committee are anonymous to protect against undue influence being exerted upon them. The Finance Director acts as the intermediary between the applicants and the committee members.

Funding for the Tuition Adjustment Program comes directly from the tuition revenue received from Sunrise's parents and the provincial government. The ability to offer families an appropriately assessed tuition level is affected by the number of applications received in a given year and by school revenues. The total Tuition Adjustment budget is limited to maintain a balanced budget each year.

Tuition adjustment is available for families with children in kindergarten to grade 8. Children in preschool qualify for the Provincial ACCB (Affordable Child Care Benefit) and the CCFRI (Child Care Fee Reduction Initiative).

All families wishing to be considered for tuition adjustment are asked to fill out an application form in the Spring for the following September. The process provides verification of income and other documentation, as requested. Applicants may be asked to provide further information through the Finance Director.

Tuition Adjustment awards cannot be made to any family who has a past due or arrears balance owing to Sunrise Waldorf School. A payment plan for paying down any past due balance must first be agreed with the Finance Director prior to a Tuition Adjustment application being considered. If you are in arrears, please make an appointment with the Finance Director before submitting your Tuition Adjustment application.

Tuition adjustment is awarded for the current year only and is expected to be a temporary measure to alleviate hardship. Subsequent applications are re-evaluated each year. Parents who sign an agreement for reduced tuition fees are expected to honour that agreement.

Donations to the School

Donations to the school are tax-deductible and are greatly appreciated.

Grade School

Curriculum

Each teacher provides information to the parents in the class about the block outline for the year. A block rotation schedule and an overview of the topics for the year will be available to parents early in the school year.

Class One:

- Pictorial, experiential, and phonetic introduction to letters, writing, and reading
- The qualities of numbers and introduction to division, multiplication, addition, and subtraction Mental arithmetic through rhythmic experience
- form drawing as preparation for writing and later, geometry
- Speech, drama and recall of Fairy and Folk tales and nature stories

Making needles, knitting

Class Two:

- Nature legends and animal fables
- reading, writing, spelling, and composition
- form drawing continues
- arithmetic with larger numbers
- elements of grammar
- Crochet and knitting

Class Three:

- Old Testament stories
- study of practical life including farming, housing, clothing
- reading, spelling, compositions; grammar, punctuation, and parts of speech
- cursive writing
- form drawing continues
- higher multiplication tables
- weight, measure, and money
- Crochet, knitting and sewing, weaving

Class Four:

- Historical mythologies and sagas
- tenses and grammar, composition, letter writing
- local history, First Nations history, geography, and map-making
- study of the animal kingdom; comparative zoology
- fractions
- Form drawing continues and includes drawing knots and braids
- Cross stitch, embroidery, sewing

Class Five:

- Ancient civilizations through Greek times
- North American geography
- composition with reports and self-expressed opinion, grammar, spelling, reading
- freehand geometry
- arithmetic: decimals, ratio, and proportion
- botany
- four-needle knitting

Class Six:

- Roman and medieval history
- world geography
- mineralogy, physics (acoustics, magnetism, optics, and heat)
- composition, grammar, spelling, biographies
- interest, percentage
- geometric drawing with instruments
- astronomy
- Embroidery of slippers, stuffed animals, puppets, dolls, and clothes for dolls

Class Seven:

- Voyages of discovery, the Renaissance
- world geography
- physics (mechanics)
- nutrition and physiology (blood and muscles)
- chemistry of combustion, electricity
- composition, grammar, spelling, literature
- arithmetic, algebra
- geometry
- sewing by hand, quilting

Class Eight:

- Literature including short story, letters, dramatic contrast in Shakespearean drama
- composition, grammar, spelling
- arithmetic (review of solids and measurement)
- algebra, geometry
- world geography
- world and Canadian history
- physics (hydraulics)
- climatology, meteorology, organic chemistry, biology, anatomy
- Sewing with a machine

Grade 8 Projects: students engage in a self-directed research or creative project on a subject of their choice that is presented to an audience towards the end of their graduating year.

Classes One to Eight:

Throughout the grade school, the topics of study are enriched with singing, recorder playing, painting, clay and beeswax modeling, drama, speech, games, Council, gardening, and outdoor education.

Specialty Subjects

Students in Grade School spend a lot of time each day with their lead teacher. In addition, they receive instruction from our specialty teachers. The specialty subjects are listed below. Sunrise Waldorf School is grateful to have these experienced teachers and instructors that are passionate about their chosen field. There may be times when we are not able to offer all the following, due to staff or resource shortages.

Eurythmy

Starting in Kindergarten, children have regular Eurythmy classes. Eurythmy is central to Waldorf education and helps with balancing and integrating.

PHE

Physical activities, games and sports start in preschool. Starting in Grade 1, students have designated PHE lessons, and from Grade 3 the PHE lessons will be taken by our PHE teacher. The PHE curriculum changes as the students grow.

French

All students from Grade 1 up have French class twice a week.

Strings

Music starts in preschool. In Grade 1 students start to play the pentatonic flute, and switch to a C-scale flute in Class 3. In Class 4 all students start to learn the violin. They have the option to choose cello, viola, bass or stick with violin.

Handwork

Students from Grade 1 up have classes with our designated Handwork teacher and Handwork Assistant, starting with knitting and moving through the Waldorf handwork curriculum, ending with machine sewing in Class 8.

Woodwork

Students in grade 5 and up receive woodwork lesson. They learn traditional woodwork skills and complete a woodwork project each year.

School Verse

To Wonder at Beauty

To wonder at beauty
Stand guard over truth,

Look up to the noble

Resolve on the good.

This leadeth us truly

To purpose in living

To right in our doing,

To peace in our thinking

And teaches us trust

In the workings of God,

In all that there is

In the widths of the world,

In the depths of the soul.